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Cavan County Council
Cavan - Belturbet Municipal District
Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday, 6th December 2016 in the Town Hall, Belturbet, Co Cavan
Presiding:


Councillor (Cllr) Damien Brady, Cathaoirleach. 

Present:
Councillors Madeleine Argue, John Paul Feeley, Eugene Greenan, Sean Smith
In attendance:   
Derry Scanlan, SEE Cavan Belturbet Municipal District Office

Ger Finn, DOS, Cavan County Council

Apologies:

Councillor Peter McVitty

Also in attendance:  
Nuala McCann, Cavan County Council


Sean McMahon, Anglo Celt

Tessa Flemming, Northern Sound

Cllr Brady welcomed everyone to the December meeting.

(i)  Minutes of the last meeting held on 10th October 2016
Cllr Damien Brady raised the minutes of the previous meeting.  Cllr Smith proposed and Cllr Feeley seconded.
(ii) To note progress report on Roadwork’s Programme 

1. Derry Scanlan stated that strengthening works to Cloncollow are complete.   Works to Railway Road, Brookside and Drumnavanagh are due to start in two weeks.
2. Flood relief works are complete at Eonish, Corleggy, Derrycark, Derryary, Derryvona and Raleagh.
3. Stage 2 works at Cootehill Road are in progress including raised pedestrian crossings at junction and temporary lining.  After Christmas works will include an overlay to Drumalee Cross, treatment of footpath to Breife College, speed bumps and macadam to road from Drumalee Cross to St Patrick’s College.
4. Drainage works are ongoing at Cavan River at Killygarry, Bawnboy, Milltown and Swanlinbar.

5. Works at Oldtown Manor will be completed this week.

6. Footpath works ongoing at Carrickane from Loreto to the railway line. 
Cllr Smith welcomed the drainage works as they were badly needed.  Works like this are beneficial to the community and will bring confidence back to the people.  

Cllr Greenan noted fantastic works in progress at Loreto Road. Cootehill Road looks well and congratulated Cavan County Council on works completed. 
Cllr Brady welcomed drainage works and queried what percentage of the works are complete.  Derry Scanlan noted they are almost complete.

Cllr Smith also noted attending an Office of Public Works meeting and hopes we have a good chance of approval should we make an application.

Members Items
1. Safety measure at entrance to Loreto College
Cllr Smith welcomed the commencement of works on the footpath.  Various representations have been made regarding the entrance to the college.  There are two different ways to come in and out of the school and huge numbers travelling by car/bus/foot and this is also the road to the hospital.  Cllr Smith queried if the school has a part and for the Council to give it serious consideration.
Cllr Feeley supports the motion noting the large volume of traffic using that stretch at peak times and encourages people to walk.

Cllr Greenan supports this motion noting the danger for drivers and pedestrians at peak times.  Cllr Greenan queried if there is a safe place for a zebra crossing.

Cllr Argue supports the motion noting the danger for students and the same situation for Breifne College.

Cllr Brady supports the motion noting the footpath works may relieve some of the traffic.

Derry Scanlan noted there are a few solutions however it will require significant funding and traffic management is expensive.  The school will have to take some responsibility.

Ger Finn noted money being spent here previously on a bus entrance however now there are two entrances which increases traffic flow.  Parents aren’t allowed to collect their children off the road as there are no footpaths.  

Cllr Feeley queried the policy on collecting people at the road.

Ger Finn noted the footpaths are down on the road and students are picked up at the school.

Derry Scanlan noted student numbers are increasing and therefore the problem is changing.

Ger Finn advised the Council would take another look however it’s not a simple problem and will be expensive.
2. Traffic calming at St Aidan’s National School, Bawnboy
Cllr Smith noted there are no remarks passed on lights in this area and queried traffic calming for the area to slow traffic down and considers it a safety matter.
Cllr Feeley noted the school is on a straight and there is nothing to impede traffic.  It’s dangerous at school times and people tend to ignore the lights.
Cllr Brady supports the motion and noted a large volume of traffic travelling at speed.  With permission of Cllr Smith Cllr Brady requested traffic calming at St Mogue’s College noting a similar issue here.  Cllr Smith agreed.

Derry Scanlan advised both schools will be considered.

Cllr Smith queried if ramps would work.  Derry Scanlan noted that traffic calming is only needed at certain times.  Cllr Feeley noted the danger of ramps in the dark.  Cllr Brady noted the area is built up with public lighting.  Derry Scanlan to report back at the next meeting.
3. Remove old telephone kiosk from the Diamond in Belturbet
Deferred until the next meeting 2nd February 2016. 
4. Traffic calming in Cavan Town & Environs
Cllr Argue noted the need for traffic calming at Farnham Street and ramps for housing estates without.  It’s particularly dangerous at the Farnham School and on the bypass during the fog last week.  There was good news for Butlersbridge as they received Clár funding for a “zebra” crossing.  The pedestrian lights at the library aren’t working and the sign is very high. 
Cllr Greenan supports this motion.  The zebra crossing at the library isn’t working and may be due to the lines fading on the road.  Housing estates are crying out for ramps and suggested a document is prepared for guidance for private estates.  Cllr Greenan also queried where money for ramps was spent from “Jakes law” (the Bill to introduce a 20kph speed limit in residential areas)
Derry Scanlan noted too many ramps aggravate drivers and the sign at the library is at the official height.
Ger Finn noted the height of the sign is on ongoing issue and Residents Associations need to take part for estate works.
Cllr Feeley noted there is no through traffic in estates and a speed gun system won’t work.
Cllr Greenan noted a Gardai presence helps slow people down.

Derry Scanlan will report back at the next meeting.
5.  Cavan Astro Park Update
Derry Scanlan noted this excellent facility is well run.  The local community takes the bookings, collect and lodge money and keep a set of accounts in the confines of a small office in the dressing room building. Funding came from the Municipal District Discretionary funds.
1. Securing the pitches by replacing broken locks on gates and replacing damaged hoarding on a five side court.

2. Repair playing surface on large pitch.

3. Provide ten metre high stop netting along the sideline in front of Killymooney Drive.

4. Provide two dugouts on large pitch.

The pitch will be certified for FAI matches in January, otherwise it can’t be used.  The committee manages the facility on our behalf and need help.  The proposal is to draft a Memorandum of Understanding with the Cavan-Monaghan Underage League.
Cllr Greenan noted the community must take ownership and responsibility of this asset in town.  They need direct linkage to the Memorandum and a community representative from each estate – Ard na Gréine and Killymooney on the committee.

Cllr Argue queried if this would generate more traffic into the town.  Ger Finn advised there won’t be a huge difference.

Derry Scanlan noted the facility needs this accreditation and needs maintenance.  

Cllr Argue queried if this would bring more people to the town.  Derry Scanlan noted this is a regional facility and would bring on board the points raised by Cllr Greenan.
6. AOB
Cllr Feeley queried the Cuilcagh Mountain access plan.  Derry Scanlan noted the National Parks and Wildlife service (NPWS) and the Northern Ireland Environment Agency (NIEA) recently had a meeting with Cavan County Council and Fermanagh & Omagh District Council.  The footfall on the mountain is shared between the two Counties with the cairn being on the Cavan side.  Route 1 (mentioned in previous MD meetings) will be constructed however there is no final report.  It’s expected in the New Year.  
Cllr Feeley noted the significance of Enniskillen-Manorhamilton Greenway project. Derry Scanlan will report back at the next meeting.
Cllr Feeley noted for the third time in approximately ten years the Blacklion Post Office is set for closure and called on the Municipal District to compose a letter to An Post in Dundalk noting the importance of the Post Office.  The current post mistress is resigning in February causing huge concern for people in the community.  An Post are calling for public views before considering retendering.  The deadline is 18th December.  

Cllr Smith queried where the nearest Post Office is if Blacklion closes.  Cllr Feeley advised Glenfarne and gave a brief history on how the Post Office came to be in Blacklion.

Cllr Smith and Cllr Greenan support this motion.

Derry advised the Municipal District will send a letter to An Post in Dundalk. 

Cllr Feeley noted the huge amount of signs on roads from Blacklion to Killygarry and appeals to people to take them down when events are over.  Can the Council take these signs down as they’re unsightly.

Derry Scanlan referred to the signage policy and noted we receive a lot of complaints.  People are happy to put them up but not to take them down. The Council has a list of unauthorised signs and can issue fines through the Litter Act.  

Cllr Smith queried how long an auctioneer can keep a sign up.  Derry Scanlan noted for a period of months.
Cllr Greenan queried if the Franciscan Abbey will be closed indefinitely and if funding came through from Minister Humphreys.  Derry Scanlan noted the Abbey received a report which indicated costed options. The Council will run with the preferred option after Christmas.  It is intended to open it again and will report back at the next meeting.  
In relation to the Market Square Derry Scanlan reported that € 100,000 funding has been allocated for Stage 1 redevelopment under the Town and Village Renewal Funding programme which will primarily be concerned with re-paving.  

Cllr Smith queried if Bus Eireann replied to our previous correspondence regarding bus shelters.  Derry Scanlan noted a bus shelter will be erected at the Kilmore Hotel courtesy of Cllr Val Smith.  Cllr Smith requested the Council send another letter seeking a meeting and noted our area is discriminated against.
Cllr Brady noted this is the last meeting of 2016 and thanked all staff in the Ballyconnell Office together with Ger Finn, Anglo Celt, Northern Sound and surrounding Councillors.  Cllr Brady wished all a Happy Christmas and a prosperous and healthy New Year.
Meeting closed at 5.00pm
Next meeting:  Thursday, 2nd February 2017 at 3.30pm in Dowra Courthouse, Dowra, Co Cavan.
Signed:  ________________________

Date:   __________________________
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